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Background

Jim Knight’s statement to Parliament of 25 June 2007 set out the main decisions on the shape of the school funding system for the years 2008 – 2011, after the consultation on school, early years and 14-16 funding that took place in the spring. It also announced a review of the methodology used to distribute early years funding within local authorities. 

The Schools Forum made a decision at the meeting on 3rd October 2007 to establish an Early Years Sub-Group to address the introduction of a single early year’s formula.  The provisional terms of reference for this Sub-Group were considered to be:

· Identifying the current cost of early years provision in the maintained, private and voluntary sectors

· Determining the basis for changing how children in the maintained sector were counted - including the number in the system and how many days they were present

· Establishing a common funding formula to ensure equal distribution of funding across all providers

· Planning the move towards a standard provision of 15 hours per week per pupil

Progress So Far

Meetings have been taking place on a monthly basis with good attendance from all different provider types. At the moment we are trying to recruit a representative from the childminder sector. 

Identifying the current cost of early years provision

By the end of September 2008 a cost analysis form was sent out to all private, voluntary and independent (PVI) providers. The form requested information regarding the running costs and staffing levels at each setting to be used in the creation for the single formula for early years. Two members of staff, one from the finance team and one from the Sure Start and Extended Schools Service, undertook visits to each provider during October 2008 to discuss the completion of the cost analysis form and to explain what the information would be used for. Early indications were positive towards provision of the required information. The deadline for the completion of this information passed and the return rate was disappointingly low at around 30% of all providers. It was felt that the level was too low to provide us with accurate data for the formula requirement so a further letter was sent out, again explaining the importance of the information. This resulted in an increase in the level of returns to 44.4% which were made up as follows: -

· 45% of playgroups

· 33% of independent schools (primarily from the Jewish sector) 
· 39% of day nurseries

· 100% of children’s centres 
· 17% of child minders (1 return but we only have 1 provider who is currently qualifies for 3&4 year old funding). 
We are unable to force the providers to complete the form so we will aim to work with the information we have received to inform the calculation of the sector specific base rates within the formula.
Counting children in the maintained sector
The January 2009 Annual School Census included a new requirement to provide counting information based on the hours of actual take up in addition to identifying part time and full time provision. The change in format has been introduced by the Government to familiarise schools with the recording of hourly provision with a view to moving to an hourly PLASC count in January 2010. There is also an indication that schools will be required to provide termly counts for 3 & 4 year olds from 2010. 

The changes will be brought about to ensure that there is a single method of counting pupils in the maintained and PVI sectors. This method is already used in the PVI sector and funding is adjusted on a termly basis to reflect actual take up.  To have two different methods of counting would require two different methods of allocating funding in the single early years formula. Using one method of counting will make the formula less complex. It is also the governments’ intention to ensure that pupils are only funded if they take up a place.

Establishing a common funding formula 
As previously mentioned the sub group has been meeting on a regular basis to discuss the creation of a single formula. Members of staff from both the Sure Start and Extended Schools Service and the Finance Team have attended numerous conferences and workshops on the introduction of a single formula. 
The cost analyses forms will help to inform the setting of a base rate for each of the types of provision e.g. playgroup, day nursery, maintained school etc. There will then be supplements to the base rate that will be setting specific. The group has made the decision to include deprivation as a supplement in the new formula and the basis of allocation will be made on the Income Deprivation Affecting Children Index (IDACI) measure of deprivation. Quality will also be included but the basis of the allocation has not yet been finalised.  An area that will be included is the Quality Improvement Framework and OFSTED results although the weighting will be more towards the Quality Framework rather than OFSTED results. At the next meeting we will be discussing transition arrangements. 
Provision of 15 hours per week
Salford is part of a pilot for the introduction of 15 hours free allocation of education and childcare for 3 & 4 year olds. We have been encouraging settings, where it was not the case, to increase their offer to 15 hours. From September 09 all Local Authorities will be required to offer 15 hours free education and childcare for the 25% most deprived children. As Salford has introduced the entitlement for all 3 & 4 year olds we have already met this requirement. 
In Salford, all PVI providers who claimed early years funding in January were offering 15 hours. From September 2009 six of the seven maintained primary schools offering part time places have indicated that they will be offering 15 hours (two are already offering 15 hours).  
